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South Africa joins Mozambique in 
commemorating Samora Machel
The South African government together with 
Mozambican government participated in 
a commemoration event that marked the 
thirty-fifth annivesary of the death of the first 
president of Mozambique after independence, 
Samora Moises Machel, who died in a plane 
crash on October 19, 1986. 
Machel died with 33 individuals who were part 
of his delegation and they were on their way 
back from Mbala, Zambia to the Mozambican 
capital Maputo when the plane crashed into 
the Lebombo Mountains of Mbuzini, near the 
Mozambican border.
The South African President Cyril 
Ramaphosa, who was keynote speaker at 
the commomeration event said the site on 
its own is a reminder of the dreadful past 
from which the two countries come from 
and the sacrifices that many people made 
to achieve a better world in which all can 
enjoy peace, freedom, dignity and equality.   
He said the commemoration of the death of 
President Machel and his comrades play a 
significant role in keeping the memory of those 
who selflessly laid down their lives for the 
liberation of the people of Southern Africa alive.  
“As South Africans, we will never forget the 
contribution made by President Machel and the 
people of Mozambique in ensuring that freedom 
reigns in our country. In commemorating the 
Mbuzini tragedy, South Africa and Mozambique 
continue to celebrate the ties of solidarity 

and struggle that bind us together,” he said. 
He stated that the monument is also a 
reminder that the fates of the two countries 
are inextricably intertwined. “It reminds us 
that the border that lies just a few hundred  
metres from where we  stand was placed 
there by foreign powers that had no interest 
in our history, our heritage or our aspirations. 
It reminds us that we are born of the same 
ancestors, that we have shed the same blood, 
And it reminds us that we share the 
anguish of this tragedy,” he said. 
In honour of Samora Machel, he requested 
that the recently established African 
Continental Free Trade Area to increase Intra-
Africa trade and minimise their dependence 
on the outside world for goods and services.   
“We are a continent that has an abundance of 
mineral resources and agricultural produce, 
but we do not use them for the benefit of our 
people. By exporting our raw materials, we are 
also exporting jobs, opportunity and value. 
We need to reverse this trend and beneficiate 
our own raw materials to ensure that the 
continent prospers, that our people have jobs 
and that our children are healthy, educated and 
happy,” he commented.
Delivering her keynote address, Premier 
Mtshweni-Tsipane said the fatal plane crash on 
the 19th of October 1986 robbed not only the 
people of Mozambique of their first President, 
but also the oppressed people of South Africa 

of a committed liberator.
“It robbed not only FRELIMO a progressive 
leader, but also the ANC of an ally in the quest 
to liberate the marginalised majority under 
the inhumane system of apartheid.,” she said. 
She said the tragic events of 1986 have 
strengthened the strong diplomatic ties 
between the Republic of South Africa and 
Mozambique and the two countries will pursue 
shared objectives as partners for peace and 
economic prosperity in honour of President 
Machel.
“The bond between our two nations informed 
the decision of the Mpumalanga Province to 
enter into a memorandum of understanding 
(MoU) with the Province of Maputo to 
collaborate on mutually beneficial economic 
and poverty alleviation programmes,” she said.
“The construction of the Mbuzini Memorial 
and Museum where we are gathered today, 
which was declared a national monument, 
signifies the commitment of the South African 
Government to honour him for his indomitable 
legacy. It is a permanent pledge of commitment 
to the ideals President Machel stood for.
Future generations will learn about the sacrifices 
that led to democracy and social liberties they 
enjoy today. We commit ourselves, as the 
Mpumalanga Province, to preserve the integrity 
of this sacred site in accordance with our 
African traditions and in remembrance of the 
heroes that lost their lives here,” she concluded.  

Mpumalanga Premier, Ms Refilwe Mtshweni-Tsipane, former First Lady, Ms Graça Machel and Minister of Arts and Culture, Mr Nathi 
Mthethwa arriving at the commemoration ceremony of the former President of Mozambique Samora Machel. 
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The Mpumalanga Provincial Government commemorated the Africa Public 
Service Day (APSD) with the citizens of Thembisile Hani, at the Kwaggafontein 
community hall. 
The day was commemorated under the theme “Building the Africa We Want 
through embracing an ethical culture that underpins purpose driven leadership 
in the Context of a Crisis”. 
The Africa Public Service Day, which is an event celebrated under the stewardship 
of the African Union, is meant to recognize the institutional contribution made 
by public servants to enhance the role, professionalism, image and visibility of 
the public service, as well as to recognize the value and virtue of public service 
to the community. 
Core to the African Union Agenda 2063, is good governance principles of public 
participation, openness and service delivery to citizens.
In his keynote address, Mr. Makhukhu Mampuru, Director General, Mpumalanga 
Provincial Government, explained that the rationale behind this theme is 
premised on AU’s aspirations as stipulated in Agenda 2063 whereby Africans 
desire to build a continent that puts its citizens at the center of all programs and 
projects. 
He said that two of the seven pillars of Africa Agenda 2063 envisions an Africa 
with a strong cultural identity, common heritage, shared values and ethics, an 
Africa whose development is people-driven, relying on the potential of African 
people, especially its women and youth, and caring for children. 
He said that these lofty aspirations are underpinned by the African cultural mores 
that value hard work, strong ethical leadership and one that accrues inclusivity.
Mampuru said that COVID-19 has shown that African countries have more to 
gain by relying on their own structures and regional solidarity than on assistance 
from elsewhere. With the necessary investment, he believes, the AU theme of 
the year, although difficult to implement in practical due to the pandemic, could 
be a key moment that sees the acceleration of pride in Africa’s rich culture and 
heritage amid a world in crisis. 
During the event, different government departments showcased and shared 
information on services delivered by government.
They also informed citizens on innovative means that will guarantee service 
delivery continuity in the face of the rampaging Covid-19 menace. 
The participants were also given an opportunity to reflect and propose 
interventions that are necessary to facilitate the success of service delivery.

Editorial

Embracing an ethical culture that 
underpins purpose driven leadership 

The Director-General of the Office of the Premier, Mr Makhukhu Mampuru, 
visiting the exhibition stalls during the 2021 Africa Public Service Day. 

Welcome to the third edition of the Inhlabamkhosi, the 
mouthpiece of the Provincial and Local Government 
in Mpumalanga. Hopefully this edition takes you into 
confidence of what government is doing to serve you. 
In this edition ethical culture in the public service is 
highlighted as one of the areas that the Provincial 
Government is paying attention to. This became clear 
when the Director-General, Mr Makhubu Mampuru took to 
the stage to address the local community of Thembisile 
Hani Municipality on the occasion of the Africa Public 
Service Day. As if to remind communities about their rights 
to access government services, the Director-General was 
quick to point out that it is about time communities tell 
public servants how services should be provided than the 
other way round. 
Although this was the D-G’s first public  address since he 
assumed responsibility in September 2021, however, his 
call for the restoration of an ethical culture, sounded loud 
enough for us as public servants to brace ourselves to be 
told by communities on how they want us to be of good 
service to them. In this way, the provincial government will 
redeem itself from an unethical culture. 
The massive vaccination campaign against COVID-19 is 
producing the desired results albeit slowly in Mpumalanga. 
Since the introduction of the Vooma vaccination weekend 
campaigns, the province has reached a million mark of 
people who have vaccinated. The campaign seeks to 
mobilize citizens countrywide to take the jab with a target 
of seventy (70) percent by the end of December 2021. 
In a province, ranked amongst those with the lowest 
statistics of unvaccinated people, the 1 million mark inspires 
hope that communities are slowly but surely embracing the 
vaccine, which for now, is the only defence mechanism at 
our disposal to protect us against the COVID-19 pandemic. 
The rise in the number of vaccinated people is the outcome 
of the concerted efforts by the Provincial Government, 
working with a myriad of stakeholders in which door to 
door visits were conducted to inject people in their own 
backyards, we had set up 350 vaccination sites across the 
three Districts, targeting taxi ranks, malls and shopping 
complex. Another million mark is within reach. We just have 
to deal with the misinformation associated with the use of 
the vaccine. The prominent one is that it affects manhood. 
Such much be refuted vehemently as there is no basis or 
research to prove it. Let us all vaccinate to save lives.
At the time of going to print, the process of establishing 
the 6th Local Government Administration was underway, 
following the successful November 1 elections. The biggest 
task lying ahead is the delivery of services, a task lying 
squarely in the hands of this layer of government. With a 
blend of the young, innovative and the experienced cohort 
of Councillors, there can never be a proper time to address 
service delivery than this 6th Administration. In the next 
edition, profiles of all 20 Executive Mayors will be shared to 
give effect to information sharing and transparency. 
We hope you will enjoy reading this edition. Your 
comments and inputs are welcome.  Send them to the 
Editor, Mr Eustace Jansen on ejansen@mpg.gov.za
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Vooma Vaccination Weekend 
Campaigns launched in Mpumalanga
The Mpumalanga Provincial Govern-
ment launched the Vooma  Vaccina-
tion Weekend Campaigns at  Emalahle-
ni  from Friday 01 – 03 October 2021.   
The Vooma Vaccination Weekend Cam-
paign is aimed at mobilizing citizens and 
people living in South Africa to get vacci-
nated as a means to fight the COVID-19 
pandemic. The public and private health 
sectors,  organized  labour  and business, 
and community- and faith-based forma-
tions and traditional leaders have joined 
forces to  mobilise  communities to take 
up these additional opportunities. Mpum-
alanga is one of the three provinces with 
the least number of vaccinated people 
after Gauteng and North West with only 
more than 736 000, which makes up for 
24.2 percent. 
During the launch of the campaign 
at Emalahleni, Premier Refilwe Mtshwe-
ni-Tsipane was accompanied by the Min-
ister in the Presidency for Women, Youth 
and Persons with Disabilities Ms.  Mai-
te  Nkoana-Mashabane, MEC for Health 
Ms.  Sasekeni  Manzini  and  eMalahle-
ni Executive Mayor Cllr Linah Malatjie.
  They visited  designated areas and en-
couraged people to vaccinate. Amongst 
the areas visited included the  Highveld 
Mall, the local taxi rank and they also em-

barked on a door to door campaign in 
Lynnville and ended up addressing peo-
ple at the Ackerville Stadium.
All vaccination sites throughout the prov-
ince will be opened during weekends, and 
the goal for the campaign is to achieve 
70 percent coverage of adults who would 
have vaccinated by the end of December 
2021.  The Vooma campaign is aimed at 
helping South Africa ensure that 70 per-
cent of the population is vaccinated by 
the end of December President  Rama-
phosa  said: “We can all be proud of the 
more than 350 000 people who seized 
this opportunity to get vaccinated during 
hours that were convenient for everyone. 
“We would have liked this number to be 
higher but this was a very surge towards 
greater protection of our nation. “I thank 
leaders from all sectors of society who 
successfully  mobilised  communities to 
protect themselves. “We also applaud our 
healthcare workers in the public and pri-
vate sectors who spent a big part of their 
weekend on the frontline to administer 
life-saving vaccines to the nation. “I hope 
the success of our first Vooma Vaccina-
tion Weekend will inspire unvaccinated 
people to step forward every day of the 
week and during our  Vooma  weekends 
to be vaccinated. “Let’s keep up this effort 

and ensure inspire who continue to go 
the extra mile to keep our nation safe.”
The Mpumalanga Premier Ms. Refilwe 
Mtshweni-Tsipane said she was encour-
aged by the number of people who have 
come forward to be vaccinated. 
“We are optimistic and encouraged by the 
numbers and looking forward that more 
people will come to vaccinate,” she said. 
While campaigning at the taxi rank and 
encouraging commuters to vaccinate, 
she told them that vaccines are safe and 
easy to receive. 
“They protect people against serious 
illness,  hospitalisation  and death. And 
when the majority of people are vaccinat-
ed, the nation will experience a greater 
sense of freedom and economic activity,” 
she said.
Premier Mtshweni-Tsipane said about 
11 000 people across the province have 
been vaccinated during the launch of the 
program.
“We will push very hard to maintain the 
momentum.  We are also very pleased 
to have been joined by Minister Nkoa-
na-Mashabane who has been champi-
oning the drive in the Nkangala district. 
We need to make sure that people come 
forward and we are going to visit other 
areas as well,” she concluded.

The Minister in the Presidency for Women, Youth and Persons with Disabilities Ms. Maite Nkoana-Mashabane encouraging the public to 
vaccinate during the Vooma Vaccination drive at Witbank Mall. 
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Mpumalanga Premier Ms. Refilwe Mtshweni-
Tsipane wished the Matric class of 2021 well 
for their final examination.  She urged them 
to be smart, study hard and not to allow 
societal distractions to steer them off path. 
She urged them to do their best and build a 
firm foundation for the next phase of their 
academic life.
Premier Mtshweni-Tsipane mentioned this 
during the code of conduct signing ceremony 
for the 2021 matric class, as they affirmed 
their commitment to honouring the integrity 
of the National Senior Certificate (NSC) 
examinations through the signing of the 
examination pledge at the Dipaleseng Local 
Municipality.  The ceremony was attended by 
learners from six high schools from the Local 
Municipality
She said that the Mpumalanga Province 
is ready to successfully oversee the 2021 
National Senior Certificate examinations and 
also expressed her gratitude to the thousands 
of teachers across the Province who constitute 
the basic education ecosystem. 
“Without you, there would be no examinations. 
We thank you for moulding and developing 
young minds so that they develop to become 
responsible members of our society,” she said.
Premier Mtshweni-Tsipane said the pledge 
is a culmination of the 12-year journey of 
matriculants that their parents and guardians 
and educators have undertaken in the basic 
education system.
“By signing this pledge, around 79 857 
national senior certificate candidates will join 
generations of matriculants that have been 

moulded by the Mpumalanga Department 
of Education under the capable and astute 
leadership of MEC Bonakele Majuba and HOD 
Lucy Moyane,” she said.
Premier Mtshweni-Tsipane said around 79 857 
national senior certificate candidates will join 
generations of matriculants that have been 
moulded by the Mpumalanga Department 
of Education under the capable and astute 
leadership of MEC Bonakele Majuba and HOD 
Lucy Moyane.
She also stated that the cohort of candidates 
are the second group of candidates that will 
write their examinations under exceptionally 
challenging circumstances attributable to the 
COVID-19 pandemic.
Despite that, she announced that all of the 
560 examination centres across the Province 
are ready and fully compliant with Covid-19 
regulations.  
“Furthermore all our facilities are equipped 
with isolation rooms to allow those who are 
flagged during the screening process to be 
able to continue to write their examinations.
We urge our students, invigilators and support 
staff to continue to exercise caution and ensure 
compliance with Covid-19 regulations such as 
mask wearing, washing or sanitising of hands 
as well as exercising social distancing,” she 
commented.
By signing this pledge, Premier Mtshweni-
Tsipane said that all candidates commit 
themselves to not commit any examination 
related misdemeanors including, but not 
limited to;
•	 Bringing unauthorised material into 

examination facilities
•	 Bringing electronic devices such as cell-

phones into examination facilities; and
•	 Unlawfully obtaining and disseminating 

examination related material such as 
question papers, and marking memoranda;

•	 Unduly influencing invigilators to not be 
impartial in the execution of their roles and 
responsibilities;

•	 If any of the candidates in our facilities are 
found to be guilty of any misdemeanour, 
we will effect appropriate consequence 
management measures including 
disbarment from writing the examination 
for a minimum of one, and a maximum of 
three subsequent examinations;

•	 The harsh consequences are intended to 
serve as a deterrent for our candidates 
whilst promoting an irregularity free 
examination of unquestionable integrity.

“You are now opening a chapter in your life of 
adulthood of being responsible adults, ready 
to take life into grater heights.  You must 
go out there be disciplined, act responsible 
and project our province in a manner that is 
befitting,” she commented.
“We do not have doubts that you will represent 
us in a manner that you have been taught 
throughout the thirteen years of your career. 
As you face the world, I want you to know 
that the world you are going to travel ahead of 
you is very bumpy and daunty, it has so many 
challenges.  
You need to grow on your own so that you 
face the academic years ahead of you,” she 
concluded. 

Premier Mtshweni-Tsipane observing the signing of the Code of Conduct by learners at Balfour Combined School, Dipaleseng Municipality. 
MEC of Education, Mr Bonakele Majuba looking on.

Premier encourages learners to be smart 
during the code of conduct signing ceremony
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The MEC for Health, Ms Sasekani Manzini with the Contralesa 
President, Kgoshi Lameck Mokoena, hosted vaccination 
programme at Mathibela Tribal Council at Oakley in the 
Bushbuckridge Local Municipality.MEC Manzini and Kgoshi 
Mokoena were pleased with the massive turnout who came 
to receive their Covid-19 jab and the progress of the rollout 
pragramme in the area.
Kgoshi Mokoena encouraged everyone to vaccinate, 
especially the male counterparts. He said people must refuse 
to be misled by the myths circulating on social Media about 
the alleged vaccine negative side effects. “I urged everyone to 
vaccinate for COVID-19 and to save lives in the best interest of 
our people said” Mokoena.
 In another initiative with traditional leadership, MEC Manzini, 
MEC for COGTA, Ms Busisiwe Shiba also partnered with 
Ingoma Forum to launch the vaccination programme for 
potential Initiates in Thembisile Hani Local Municipality. over 
hundred potential initiates led by their traditional leaders 
attended the event. The aims to encourage potential initiates 
to vaccinated before they go to initiation school. The MEC’s 
were pleased to see young people taking the jab.

Government continues to work with traditional 
leaders to fight Covid-19 pandemic

The Mpumalanga province has vaccinated more 
than one million people against Covid-19. At 
least 34,51% of eligible people got their jab. The 
vaccination programme started early this year 
with health workers both private and public sector 
under the Sisonke project. The province is working 
towards achieving herd immunity so that the 
province or the country to go back to normal.
The vaccination drive was expanded with pop-up 
vaccination sites at pension pay points, shopping 
centers, community halls, churches, taxi ranks, 
traditional councils, traditional healers contributed 
to the province reaching the one million mark. 
The majority of the sites are primary healthcare 
facilities, which means our services are closer to 
where people live and work.
Mpumalanga MEC for Health, Ms Sasekani Manzini 
called on those eligible for the jab to come forward 
and get vaccinated (12 years of age and above are 
eligible) Manzini also thanked healthcare workers 
for the fight against Covid-19.”The department is 
grateful for our devoted health workers, for your 
courage, persistence and dedication. We want you 
to know that your sacrifices mean a great deal to 
the province” Manzini said.
At 15 November 2021, Mpumalanga had 152 182 
diagnosed cases of COVID-19, 99% recovered, 
active cases are at 0,07% and unfortunately 2 011 
COVID-19 related deaths. As we are approaching 
the festive season lets continue to adhere to all 
health protocols to prevent the spread of the deadly 
pandemic.

Over one million people in Mpumalanga are now vaccinated
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September marks the beginning of the Rabies 
Vaccination season and that means our Veterinary 
Services staff had to do what they do best: 
Vaccinating dogs and cats against the deadly 
disease.  September is Rabies Vaccination Month 
and annually the 28th is World Rabies Vaccination 
Day, aimed at raising awareness about the impact 
of rabies on both human and animals and how to 
eliminate the zoonotic disease.
The Department of Agriculture, Rural Development 
and Environmental Affairs called on pet owners to 
take advantage of the free service and vaccinate 
their dogs and cats against rabies, and also seek 
medical attention immediately if you bitten by a 
dog.  Pet owners in Kriel and Middleburg heeded 
the call and did just that, bringing their “best friends” 
in numbers to be vaccinated. 
Meanwhile, pet owners at Rooiboklagte in the 
Bushbuckridge area gathered for a Rabies 
awareness and information sharing session with 
Veterinary Services officials, to mark World Rabies 
Day.  Pet owners had an opportunity to engage 
officials on Rabies, the facts, the fears and the 
myths around the deadly but preventable disease.  
They also had their pets inoculated for FREE, while 
some were also treated for other health problems 
and wounds.

Thousands of pets vaccinated during rabies month

Community Police Relations Section in Gert Sibande Region (CPR) 
identified Ithafa Comprehensive high school for the high levels of 
criminality and as result, forty (40) of its learners undertook a visit at 
Standerton Correctional Service Centre. 
The purpose of the visit was to expose learners to life behind the bars in 
order to discourage them from becoming criminals themselves. It is one 
of the School Safety Programme that the Department of Community 
Safety, Security and Liaison implements with various stakeholders 
such as the Department of Education, Correctional Services and South 
African Police Service (SAPS). 
Speaking on the visit, Vusi Dube, Community Liaison Officer (CLO) 
explained that the Department takes learners to prison with a view 
of changing their outlook on life especially those who are inclined to 
delinquent behaviour. 
“We want learners to see and experience how prison is so that they can 
go back to school and be safety ambassadors. We expect these learners 
to share with their fellow schoolmates the harsh realities of life in prison. 
This we believe will assist in discouraging them from wanting to pursue 
life of crime even after they have left the school,” Mr. Dube said. 
The Correctional services, encouraged learners to enjoy their childhood 
stage and to stay away from criminal activities.  “In life, young as 
you are you must make choices that will make you successful in life.  
Furthermore, learners have no business being involved in any gangs. 
They must focus on their school work,” the department said. 
The Correctional Officer further discouraged learners from substance 
abuse stating that it is a gateway to crime, and for them to respect their 
elders and teachers.
Meanwhile, Mr. Bongani Mahlangu, one of the inmates, impressed upon 

the learners not to do crime and end like him, injured or dead, something 
that he deeply regrets. Mahlangu encouraged learners to stay away 
from crime because they will end up in prison, injured or dead, “Prison is 
not a pleasant place to be trust me, therefore you should focus on your 
studies and respect your elders and teachers at all times,” he said. 

Department takes learners to prison as part of crime 
prevention efforts 

Dogs take a jab against rabies 

An inmate warns learners against crime.
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Residents of Marite in Bushbuckridge Local 
Municipality converged at a local sports ground 
to air their views regarding the rampant crime 
in the area.  
Among others, they complained about the high 
incidents of rape, carjackings, housebreaking, 
murder, robbery at residential premises and 
murder.  Others expressed their unhappiness 
at the length of time it takes for the police to 
respond to crime scenes.
They also alleged that some SAPS members 
were in cahoots with criminals. This, they say, 
is one of the reasons crime perpetrators were 
not punished and many were not willing to help 
the police in solving crime.
The residents further called on the government 
to fast-track the process of building a police 
station in Marite. They told the Imbizo that this 
will help with the swift response to crime in 
the area and residents will no longer have to 
travel to Calcutta Police Station to report crime 
cases.
It is alleged that communities are terrified to 
give police crime tip-offs because they are 

afraid of being victimized. 
There are allegations of the existence of gangs, 
who at times, target trucks that are passing by 
on the R40 Road. These trucks, once stopped, 
are dispossessed of goods by armed gangs.
Speaking during the Imbizo, Mpumalanga MEC 
for Community Safety, Security and Liaison, 
Vusi Shongwe, pleaded with the communities 
to work with the police to combat crime. 
He reminded them that crime suspects are 
known in communities and therefore, they 
should be exposed. He promised the residents 
that he was going to return to the area with other 
members of the security cluster unannounced, 
so that criminals are sniffed out. 
The visibly animated Shongwe, also called for 
the rotation of police stationed in Marite and 
Calcutta as one of the measures that could 
help in combating crime in the area.
He also reiterated his call for the optimal 
utilization of the SAPS Tactical Response Team 
(TRT), saying it was a critical unit in fighting 
gang-related crime.
“The few rotten police officers must be flushed 

out because they are a disgrace to the uniform 
and the badge they are wearing. They must be 
rotated because if they stay too long in Marite, 
they end up being in cahoots with criminals,” 
said the MEC. 
He also mentioned that the government was 
doing everything possible to end gender-based 
violence (GBV). He decried men who were like 
hyenas preying on women and children.
He implored communities to work with the 
police to eradicate the scourge.
He has called on the municipality to ensure 
that they improve lighting in the area because 
the lack of street lights was cited as one of the 
contributors to crime at night.
Marite is one of the top 30 police stations that 
contributed mostly to 17 categories of serious 
crimes reported by communities for the first 
quarter (April to June 2021).
The Imbizo was supported by the departments 
of Justice, Correctional Services, SAPS, 
traditional leadership, and the municipality, 
among others. 

Marite residents plead for an end 
to crime

MEC Shongwe (centre) flanked by Kgosi Mathibela Mokoena and Provincial Commissioner Lt Gen. Manamela taking notes of complaints 
about crime.



The Mpumalanga Department of Education 
has embarked on a pilot project to introduce 
Coding and Robotics in Grade 7 at 128 primary 
schools in the province.
As a build up to the pilot project, to create 
awareness and interests amongst learners, 
an exhibition of Pepper the Robot visiting all 
primary schools designated as pilot schools for 
the teaching of the subjects was undertaken. 
These support visits were part of the 
collaboration between the Department and 
Standard Bank in an effort to promote interest 
in Coding and Robotics as a subject that is 
being piloted on the 128 schools within the 
Province. 
In as far as the introduction of the subject 

is concerned, the Department has already 
conducted orientation for principals and 
trained about 300 teachers. 

Our learners must be assisted to function in 
a digital and information-driven world, develop 
computational thinking skills to support coding 
as well as all other subjects and to apply digital 
skills and transfer these skills to solve everyday 
problems. 
To this end, the department will introduce pilot 
coding and robotics starting with 17 schools 
for Grade R – 3 and 111 schools for Grade 7. 
This will be incremental introduction to other 
grades until Grade 9 in 2024. I have directed 
that our province must lead from the front 

in this regard because we understand the 
positive impact that Coding and Robotics will 
have to our learners’ development”, said MEC 
Bonakele Majuba of Education. 
We will also lobby the private sector to assist 
us in this drive. 
The department intends to extend the pilot 
project from grade R to Grade 8 in 2022. 
The department has also undertaken to 
expand the number of Technical Schools in 
the Province. Presently, the province has 40 
technical schools in 32 circuits and the goal 
is to establish one technical school in each 
circuit.
Currently, only four circuit which do not have 
a technical school and are earmarked to have 
technical schools in 2022. 

Mpumalanga MEC for Community Safety, 
Security, and Liaison, Vusi Shongwe has urged 
truck drivers to use the road in a considerate 
manner.The MEC was speaking after a recent 
operation that he participated in on N4 toll 
road in Schoemanskloof towards Mbombela.
He laments that some truck drivers especially 
at night, tend to speed excessively and without 
due consideration to drivers of other vehicle 
types. Shongwe has recently observed about 
eight trucks driving closely behind each 
other on a single lane portion on the same 
route, making it difficult for other motorists 
to manoeuvre or overtake. The MEC was 
travelling from Middelburg to Mbombela at the 
time.
“Such tendencies breed impatience among 
drivers, and it may lead to serious crashes. 
The truck industry is a critical part of our 
economy. Many truckers are careful on our 
roads. However, some are inclined to reckless 

driving especially at night. We have seen some 
of them breaking the rules, not stopping at 
intersections and overtaking dangerously 
among others. We are therefore appealing 
to truckers and owners to ensure that they 
play their part in road safety. They should 
refrain from the bad driver behavior that often 
endangers the lives of other road users,” said 
the MEC.
He has also called on various trucking 
organizations and unions representing truck 
drivers to inculcate a sense of responsible 
driving among employees. He also encouraged 
long-distance drivers to plan their trips in such 
a way that they rest sufficiently along the way. 
He also mentioned that the Department will 
continue to engage with the industry to raise 
road safety awareness on an ongoing basis as 
part of its road safety education strategy.  The 
MEC has also called on law enforcement 
officers to show no mercy to any driver 

breaking the rules especially as the Festive 
Season is nearing.
During the recent operation, members of 
Traffic Intervention Unit (TIU) stopped about 
296 vehicles which include 171 heavy motor 
vehicles.  Several summonses were issued 
for moving violations  such as overtaking on 
a barrier line as well as vehicle defects that 
include worn out tyres and faulty lights.

MEC Shongwe encourages truck drivers to use the road considerately
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